MINUTES OF MEETING:  eLearning Advisory Committee – Friday, October 27, 2006

PRESENT:  Lori Bronder, facilitator, Ellie Bunting, facilitator, Sharon Rooks, Rona Axelrod, Dave Oliver, Frank Dowd, Peggy Romeo, Sam King, Mary Harder, George Manacheril, Dale Hoover, Gail Tracey

PRESENT VIA ELLUMINATE:  Henry Linck, Mari DeWees, Deborah Johnson

Ellie Bunting and Lori Bronder welcomed everyone and began the meeting
Best Practices:

The main agenda for today’s meeting was to discuss the SACS Best Practices and to hear recommendations by the sub-committees.  Ellie Bunting stated that Dr. Thomas would like to have these recommendations to the policies and procedures process in final form by December 1.  She will asked Dr. Thomas to clarify exactly what she wants from the committees. 
Each sub-committee team presented their findings and concerns.

Institutional Context and Commitment:  Henry Linck, Deborah Johnson, Mari Anne DeWees
This committee recommended that the college offer at least one degree program strictly through eLearning.    Deborah Johnson suggested that the eLearning degree programs  be prioritized.  We need to research which degree programs our students are most interested in and offer these courses online.   A separate committee will have to be set up to  work on this.  The committee asked about the institution’s commitment to budget for these types of online degree programs?  Are sufficient funds available to support a course from start to finish?
The committee also recommended improvement in Technical Support and the user interface for students.  Better support is needed with  the Help Desk and the testing centers – the limited hours and summer hours make it difficult for folks who work to take tests.
Other recommendations included the following:

· Assessment review programs

· Peer mentoring program – peer review work with a mentor, assess faculty through evaluations

· Faculty support – Ongoing process periodic review when developing new course

· Mandatory training for new faculty

The need for some orientation or training for students who take eLearning classes was addressed.  Dale Hoover commented on how things were done at his prior school:  “Students who enrolled in distance learning must go to an online program to make sure their computer at home was setup correctly.” This idea was taken under advisement.
Deb Johnson voiced faculty concerns regarding eLearning
· Faculty are abused by online students

· Some online interactions are not acceptable

It was suggested to come up with a policy or procedure regarding online etiquette  
Curriculum and Instruction:  Peggy Romeo, George Manacheril, Sharon Rooks
· Best Practices:  The committee suggested that all online class syllabus and class schedules be posted and that students have web access to class. Class expectations need to be made clear. Other suggestions to incorporate into online instruction included publisher materials, Tegrity presentations, learning objects that are efficient and friendly for students.  Personal contact is missing form online classes so we need to fill in with practices that encourage interaction. The committee recommended that perhaps we create some criteria that all online courses should meet.
This group will come up with specific recommendations for next month.
Faculty Support:  Mary Harder, Dave Oliver, Sam King
Mary asked about class size for online classes. This is something that is not in the contract right now but might become an issue when the new contract opens this summer. The committee agreed that 20 students is a good class size for online courses. 
Dave Oliver commented on ePacks. There are many rumors that circulating that the eLearning Center is considering outlawing epacks. He stated that  ePacks work for some courses but not all.  The ePack is the instructor’s manual for a textbook and computerized test bank when a textbook will be used for an online course.  Many more resources are available through the publisher for online courses then are available for a single teacher. These can make a course more interesting and rewarding.  Dave felt that faculty  should be able to use products from the publisher.   At present there is no specific process or policy that is consistent across the college.  The deans should be involved in the process. 
The difference between developing and teachine eLearning courses as opposed to ground courses was discussed. The question was asked: “ Why is eLearning treated differently than on campus classes?”  We all seem to consider that everyone teaching is experienced in ground courses, but some have never taught before. Others, very soon, will be more experienced with online courses than ground courses, so those faculty would need training with ground courses much more so than online courses. Dave pointed out that online faculty must follow many more criteria when creating a course than if they were teaching on campus.   George Manacheril commented  that the eLearning is a different kind of learning and  has a specific role to follow.  The eLearning Department is there to guide faculty and make sure the courses meet standards – the dean is not an expert in online learning. The eLearning Department is there to help faculty with training and course development.  The dean has the role to accept or deny a course.  Henry Linck commented, ”Pedagogy is different in class or online”.  The work on designing a course is important and he suggested a peer faculty group be created to help each other with this task. However, Dave pointed out, that is not the way it currently works. Currently the eLearning Center has the power to accept or deny a distance learning course, not the Dean. The eLearning Center should be a staff function and not a line function and the Academic Dean should remain the main line function. 
The present process for online course development was briefly discussed.  Presently the process in place to get a course developed and approved for elearning delivery mandates a 16 week time table.  The committee felt this needed to be evaluated and perhaps streamlined with faculty input. It was agreed that we need some criteria for faculty who wan t to teach online courses.  Dave Oliver felt that online professors need to be knowledgeable and should take a test or some other evaluation to be “certified” for teaching online courses. Once  professors have demonstrated the ability to develop and deliver an online class, they should be able to develop and teach new online courses without having to go through the entire process.  When we hire professors to teach ground courses, they have to prepare a teaching demonstration for the search committee. Once they have done this and have been hired, they no longer need to get “approval” for teaching their classes. It should be the same for a professor teaching online classes. The current procedures have discouraged many faculty who have successfully taught online classes from developing more.  He suggested perhaps we develop a testing method for online tools for eLearning.  At present the faculty have little or no input to processes or even software that is chosen by the college for distance learning use and many times these processes and programs are put into use during the summer when most faculty is not around to notice.
This is another issue that will need further study.

Student Support:  Frank Dowd and Rona Axelrod

A handout was given to all committee members.  Some topics on the list were online orientation, proficiencies, and technical standards.  
· Online Orientation – Students need to take an orientation before registering or somehow demonstrate competence to take online courses.

· Technical  standards for online courses including ADA-compliance, standard delivery of lecture materials (PowerPoint, Tegrity etc), same expectations as on-campus courses. 
·  Testing – Presently one test must be proctored.  Should this change?

· Posting of grades, can they be posted in WebCT?  Yes, you can post grades on WebCt
Topics to be discussed:
Student review of instruction – How is this done?

Encourage student interaction and group studies

Global issue of technical support

Lori Bronder commented that the student online orientation is a best practice. However, to create an effective orientation we would need to have somewhat of a common user interface.  She asked how students will access this and pointed out that the information needs to be placed so that students can access/find the information needed.  A committee is looking at application for admission being online.
Students who need special assistance – work in progress
Best practices should include universal design principles that are section 508 compliant.

Evaluation and Assessment:  Ellie Bunting, Lori Bronder and Dale Hoover

Lori Bronder began by saying we need to define eLearning before making a true evaluation/assessment. eLearning can be many different things including

     Online and blended

     Traditional courses enhanced with online technology

     Technology tools in the classroom
Once we know what we are evaluating, we can begin to build our evaluation plan. 
Lori has purchased a subscription to the TLT group which includes information, resources, faculty support and libraries of tools for faculty.  The website was given as“TLTgroup.org” and the password is surprise.
Ellie Bunting spoke about course assessment and stated that eLearning should be included in the department assessment program.  Faculty evaluations should not be the same instrument as campus classes. Perhaps we need to institute a peer review of classes for faculty.  Students need to complete their assessment of instruction online before they can take the final so that they will all participate in the evaluation.

Henry Linck commented it is important to combine the campus and online assessment process.
For online courses, student success rate should be compared by modality.
We need a total assessment for all online courses that includes student success rate and the educational strategies and tools used in the course. This data could be useful in helping to develop best practices for creating and teaching online courses. 
The sub-committees will make formal recommendations to vote on and then the recommendations will go on to Dr. Thomas.

Next meeting:  December 1, 2006 at 2:00

Meeting adjourned at 3:15
Minutes submitted by Susan De Nicola

